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FOI 2148
Date 18/07/2023

Dear Requester,
Thank you for your Freedom of Information request. Please note, this is a cross-site response for Bedford site and Luton site.

You asked:
In consideration of the climate crisis, I would like to request the following information about how the organisation is enabling staff to reduce their emissions through sustainable transport, and more specifically, cycling.

1. Over the past five years, broken down by year:
a) How many staff members used the Cycle to Work scheme?
b) What percentage of staff was this?
	Year 
	2023/24
	2022/23
	2021/22
	2020/21
	2019/20

	People on Cycle Scheme Luton
	53
	53
	56
	33
	15

	People on Cycle Scheme Bedford
	49
	45
	21
	19
	21

	Total 
	102
	98
	77
	52
	36

	Perecentage 
	1.11%
	1.15%
	0.89%
	0.48%
	0.39%



c) What was the average value of the vouchers claimed on the scheme?
Savings of up to 37% on bikes, high-vis clothing and safety accessories.
d) What was the number of those who took up the scheme, who then failed to complete, leaving the organisation with costs?
None.

2. What tools does the organisation use to encourage cycling for their staff:
a) On a work basis?
The Trust has a new Cycle Hub located on the ground floor of the Lewsey Road multi-storey car park. The cycle hub not only provides 40 visitor cycle spaces, but has dedicated, secure storage for up to 216 staff bicycles and a cycle repair hub / tool station. There are also staff toilets, shower and changing facilities, which also boasts a drying room for all those wet clothes to air before the journey home.
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b) On a leisure/health basis?
Both as above.

3. With regards to staff, does the organisation -
a) Have any monitoring for what modes of transport staff use for the following: 
· For their journey to work?
· For journeys during work time?
Survey underway.
b) If this data is recorded, I request a copy of such data as detailed as it can be reasonably given, while still protecting personal data rights.
N/A
4. How many of the following does the organisation have available for staff use?
a) Pedal cycles - None
b) Electric bikes - 40
c) Motorbikes - None
d) Internal combustion cars - None
e) Electric or hybrid cars - None
f) Internal combustion vans - 3 vans
g) Electric or hybrid vans - None
h) Heavy trucks - None

5. Does the organisation mileage scheme clearly state the claim rate for cycling?
Trust follows Agenda for Change Terms and Conditions for mileage rates in this respect and this is clearly stated in the Travel Expenses Policy, see extract below:
Reimbursement for employees using pedal cycles for official journeys is also set out in NHS Terms and Conditions of Service Handbook section 17, table 7.

6. How many cycling miles have been claimed by the organisation's staff in the past five years?
Information not available.

7. Regarding your current cycle to work scheme:
a) What scheme is currently in place?
The Making Cycling E-asier is a new scheme, funded by the Department for Transport and powered by Cycling UK. The scheme is currently being offered to staff at Bedfordshire Hospitals Luton Site. Staff are given the opportunity to loan an e-cycle for one month to encourage active travel for their everyday journeys. Skills and confidence sessions are also on offer if required. Staff are directed to book their free loan or confidence sessions via provided link below
Luton and Dunstable University Hospital Making cycling e-asier | Cycling UK
b) What is the maximum limit on the cost of a bike, if a limit is currently in place?
No limit.


This information is provided for your personal use and is the property of Bedfordshire Hospitals NHS Trust and subject to any existing Intellectual Property and Database Rights. Any commercial application or use of this information may be subject to the provisions of the Re-use of Public Sector Information Regulations 2015 (RPSI). This means that if you wish to re-use the information provided for commercial purposes for any reason you must ask the Trust for permission to do so. 
 Please note that the Trust has a formal internal review and complaints process which is managed by the Information Governance Manager/Data Protection Officer. Should you have any concerns with our response, you can make a formal request for an internal review. Requests for internal review should be submitted within three months of the date of receipt of the response to your original letter, and should be addressed to: dataprotectionofficer@ldh.nhs.uk. This option is available to you for up to three calendar months from the date your response was issued. 
If you are not satisfied with the Trust review under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 you may apply directly to the Information Commissioners Officer (ICO) for a review of your appeal decision. The ICO can be contacted at: ICO, Wycliffe House, Water Lane, Wilmslow, Cheshire, SK9 5AF www.ico.org.uk 
 Yours sincerely, 

 FOI Officer
 Bedfordshire Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
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